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This document is a compilation of position statements from major U.S. medical professional 
associations affirming support for age-appropriate, individualized care for transgender youth.  
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American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry (AACAP) 
 
AACAP Statement Opposing Actions in Texas Threatening the Health, Mental Health and Well-
Being of Transgender and Gender Diverse Youth and Their Families 
March 1, 2022 
 
“Attempts to criminalize gender-affirming care deprive youth and families of treatment and 
endanger the physician-patient-caregiver relationship, which is the foundation of pediatric 
healthcare. The allocation of scarce child protective services to these efforts further endangers 
youth who actually require those important services. Gender-affirming care is not child abuse.  

Variations in gender expression are not pathological; rather, they represent normal dimensions of 
human development. All youth and families benefit from access to professional support and 
information about gender development. Gender-affirming care is informed by long-standing 
standards of care and by evidence-based clinical studies supporting improved mental health 
and health outcomes for youth. For transgender and gender-diverse youth, family and social 
supports have improved mental health outcomes and functioning, and for some, medical 
treatment may be necessary. AACAP has strongly advocated for gender-affirming evidence-
based care and vehemently opposes efforts to block access to care.” 

AACAP Statement Responding to Efforts to ban Evidence-Based Care for Transgender and 
Gender Diverse Youth 
November 8, 2019 
 
“State-based legislation regarding the treatment of transgender youth that directly oppose the 
evidence-based care recognized by professional societies across multiple disciplines is a 
serious concern. Many reputable professional organizations, including the American 
Psychological Association, the American Psychiatric Association, the American Academy of 
Pediatrics, and the Endocrine Society, which represent tens of thousands of professionals across 
the United States, recognize natural variations in gender identity and expression and have 
published clinical guidance that promotes nondiscriminatory, supportive interventions for gender 
diverse youth based on the current evidence base. These interventions may include, and are not 
limited to, social gender transition, hormone blocking agents, hormone treatment, and 
affirmative psychotherapeutic modalities.” 
 
“The American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry (AACAP) supports the use of 
current evidence-based clinical care with minors. AACAP strongly opposes any efforts – legal, 
legislative, and otherwise – to block access to these recognized interventions. Blocking access 
to timely care has been shown to increase youths’ risk for suicidal ideation and other negative 
mental health outcomes.” 

https://www.aacap.org/AACAP/zLatest_News/AACAP_Statement_Opposing_Actions_in_Texas.aspx
https://www.aacap.org/AACAP/zLatest_News/AACAP_Statement_Opposing_Actions_in_Texas.aspx
https://www.aacap.org/AACAP/Latest_News/AACAP_Statement_Responding_to_Efforts-to_ban_Evidence-Based_Care_for_Transgender_and_Gender_Diverse.aspx
https://www.aacap.org/AACAP/Latest_News/AACAP_Statement_Responding_to_Efforts-to_ban_Evidence-Based_Care_for_Transgender_and_Gender_Diverse.aspx
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American Academy of Dermatology 
 
American Academy of Dermatology Association statement on legislative interference in health 
care for transgender patients 
June 1, 2021 
 
“The American Academy of Dermatology Association strongly opposes recent efforts by state 
legislatures to restrict physicians’ ability to provide care to transgender youths. Legislation 
such as the bill enacted this spring in Arkansas as well as those proposed in several other states 
are a dangerous intrusion by government into medical decision-making.” 
 
“The AADA recognizes the dignity and identity of transgender individuals and advocates for 
dermatologists’ ability to provide therapy and procedures that help the mental and physical well-
being of these and all patients. Evidence has shown that transgender individuals who are forced 
to forgo gender-affirming care face an increased risk of mental health disorders including 
substance abuse disorders, and have higher rates of suicide.” 
 
“Transgender and gender-diverse individuals can benefit greatly from medical and surgical 
gender-affirming treatments. These treatments are often medically necessary for the health 
and well-being of these patients and are not to be considered as cosmetic or elective.” 
 
“Decisions about care should remain within the confines of the physician-patient relationship, 
guided by strong medical evidence and the best interests of the individual patient.” 

American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP) 

Family Physicians Stand Against Policies That Criminalize Care, Threaten Patient-Physician 
Relationship 
April 6, 2022 
 
“The American Academy of Family Physicians stands firmly against any policies that 
unnecessarily regulate the evidence-based practice of medicine, criminalize physicians and 
medical care, threaten the patient-physician relationship, and inhibit the delivery of safe, 
timely, and comprehensive care, including reproductive health services and information and 
gender-affirming care. 
 
“Patients must be able to depend on their physicians to help them make critical decisions about 
their personal health. Laws and mandates that restrict or create undue burdens in accessing these 
services endanger patients and put those of us who provide medical care—or even offer 
evidence-based information—at great risk.” 
 
“The AAFP will continue to advocate for everyone’s right to health care and to protect family 
physicians. This echoes our longstanding policies opposing any governmental interference in 
the confidential relationship between patient and physician, including those related to 
criminalizing medical care. To that end, the AAFP strongly urges state and federal legislators 
and courts to strike down any laws that jeopardize care to protect physicians and their patients.” 
 

https://www.aad.org/news/legislative-interference-health-care-transgender-patients
https://www.aad.org/news/legislative-interference-health-care-transgender-patients
https://www.aafp.org/news/media-center/statements/family-physicians-stand-against-policies-that-criminalize-care-threaten-patient-physician-relationship.html
https://www.aafp.org/news/media-center/statements/family-physicians-stand-against-policies-that-criminalize-care-threaten-patient-physician-relationship.html
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“Physicians must be able to practice medicine that is informed by their years of medical 
education, training, experience, and the available evidence, freely and without threat of 
punishment, harassment, or retribution. Our patients, not policymakers, must make their own 
medical decisions.” 
 
Frontline Physicians Oppose Legislation That Interferes in or Criminalizes Patient Care 
April 2, 2021 
Joint statement from the American Psychiatric Association, American Academy of Family 
Physicians, American Academy of Pediatrics, American College of Physicians, and the 
American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists 
 
“Our organizations, which represent nearly 600,000 physicians and medical students, oppose 
any laws and regulations that discriminate against transgender and gender-diverse individuals 
or interfere in the confidential relationship between a patient and their physician. That 
confidentiality is critical to allow patients to trust physicians to properly counsel, diagnose and 
treat. Our organizations are strongly opposed to any legislation or regulation that would 
interfere with the provision of evidence-based patient care for any patient, affirming our 
commitment to patient safety. We recognize health as a basic human right for every person, 
regardless of gender identity or sexual orientation.”  
 

The American Academy of HIV Medicine (AAHIVM) 
 
The American Academy of HIV Medicine Statement on Transgender Care and Gender-Diverse 
Care 
September 21, 2023 
 
“Transgender care, gender-diverse care, and gender-affirming care is life-saving health care. As 
an organization whose members are comprised of health care providers and clinicians, the 
Academy unequivocally supports transgender care, gender-diverse care, and gender-affirming 
care as well as the professionals who provide it. We uphold the sanctity of the patient-provider 
relationship and the individual decisions regarding the provision of health care that the 
patient and their provider make together.” 
 
“Additionally, providing health care for the whole person, including gender-affirming care, is 
an integral part of status-neutral care delivery and the federal Ending the HIV Epidemic 
initiative. We will not achieve the goal of ending the HIV epidemic without providing 
comprehensive medical care for transgender and gender-diverse (TGD) individuals. The 
Academy’s mission is to ensure health care professionals have the resources needed to provide 
prevention, treatment, and care for those with or at risk for HIV and related conditions to achieve 
optimal health. In upholding our mission, we support gender-affirming care for TGD individuals, 
because barriers to comprehensive gender-affirming care exacerbate existing health inequities 
and prevent TGD individuals from accessing HIV prevention and treatment services that may be 
appropriate for them.” 

American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) 
 

https://www.psychiatry.org/newsroom/news-releases/frontline-physicians-oppose-legislation-that-interferes-in-or-criminalizes-patient-care
https://aahivm.org/2023/09/21/the-american-academy-of-hiv-medicine-statement-on-transgender-care-and-gender-diverse-care/
https://aahivm.org/2023/09/21/the-american-academy-of-hiv-medicine-statement-on-transgender-care-and-gender-diverse-care/
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American Academy of Pediatrics Speaks Out Against Bills Harming Transgender Youth 
March 16, 2021 
 
“The American Academy of Pediatrics has long been on the record in support of affirmative 
care for transgender children through our clinical policy. Today, we are going on the record 
to oppose public policies that would allow for the opposite…The American Academy of 
Pediatrics recommends that youth who identify as transgender have access to comprehensive, 
gender-affirming, and developmentally appropriate health care that is provided in a safe and 
inclusive clinical space. We also recommend that playing on sports teams helps youth develop 
self-esteem, correlates positively with overall mental health, and appears to have a protective 
effect against suicide. These bills not only ignore these recommendations, they undermine 
them.”  

Statement from the American Academy of Pediatrics and the Oklahoma Chapter of the American 
Academy of Pediatrics on Gender-Affirming Care 
September 28, 2022 
 
“Our organizations strongly oppose any legislation or regulation that would discriminate 
against gender-diverse individuals, including children and adolescents, or limit access to 
comprehensive evidence-based care which includes the provision of gender-affirming 
care…Our organizations also oppose any action that would interfere with the physician-
patient relationship and with parental involvement in making medical decisions for their own 
children. We stand with our physician members and the patients they care for in Oklahoma and 
across the country today and every day.” 

American Association for Marriage and Family Therapy (AAMFT)  

Statement on Anti-Transgender Legislation 
April 9, 2021 

“AAMFT has been clear and vocal in its position that as an association, discrimination will not 
be tolerated on any basis. We reiterate our global commitment to inclusivity, diversity, and a 
fundamental belief in the power of relationships upon which our profession is built. We 
recognize the adverse effects of this legislation on the livelihood of the transgender and gender 
diverse community, including depression, increased suicide and attempted suicide, and fewer 
safe, inclusive spaces in which to thrive.” 

“Legislative proposals like [Arkansas’] HB 1570 may also leave mental health providers 
overwhelmed with clients experiencing gender dysphoria, without any medical providers to refer 
clients to for further treatment. AAMFT opposes legislation that discriminates against the 
LGBTQ+ population, such as HB 1570 and legislation that seeks to limit MFTs’ ability to 
provide gender affirmative care.” 

American College Health Association (ACHA) 
 
Organizational Position: Access to Health Care Services for Transgender Patients 
February 8, 2023 
 

https://www.aap.org/en/news-room/news-releases/aap/2021/american-academy-of-pediatrics-speaks-out-against-bills-harming-transgender-youth/
https://www.aap.org/en/news-room/news-releases/aap/2022/statement-from-the-american-academy-of-pediatrics-and-the-oklahoma-chapter-of-the-american-academy-of-pediatrics-on-gender-affirming-care/
https://www.aap.org/en/news-room/news-releases/aap/2022/statement-from-the-american-academy-of-pediatrics-and-the-oklahoma-chapter-of-the-american-academy-of-pediatrics-on-gender-affirming-care/
https://blog.aamft.org/2021/04/statement-on-anti-transgender-legislation.html
https://www.acha.org/ACHA/About/Position_Statements/ACHA/About/Position_Statements.aspx?hkey=ff979452-3284-4993-8cbc-bf4abaa8b430
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“Health care services should be made universal to all and should not discriminate in any way, 
whether this be on the basis of age; race; ethnicity; sex; sexual orientation; gender; gender 
identity; marital status; physical size or ability; religious, spiritual or cultural identity; neuro 
diversity; socioeconomic status; or veteran status. This is consistent with ACHA’s long-held 
values of cultural inclusion, respect, equality, and equity.” 
 
“Therefore, ACHA opposes any policy, at any level, that restricts, limits, or discourages access 
to gender-related services for transgender and nonbinary youth and/or adults in our 
communities. This includes government requirements for data sharing that target gender-
affirming care and diagnoses related to gender identity or gender dysphoria. The sharing of 
this confidential, personal medical data, even when de-identified, erodes trust in healthcare 
services and interferes with the patient-provider relationship to the detriment of the person’s 
physical and mental health. The health and well-being needs of all college students, including 
those who identify as transgender and nonbinary, must always be the highest priority of health 
care providers and campus health centers.” 

American College of Nurse Midwives (ACNM) 
 
Statement: ACNM Opposes Texas Opinion on Gender-Affirming Care 
March 10, 2022 
 
“The American College of Nurse-Midwives (ACNM) strongly opposes recent actions taken in 
Texas by Governor Gregg Abbott and Attorney General Ken Paxton that seek to unnecessarily 
harm the health and well-being of transgender and gender non-binary youth in the state. In 
the last couple weeks, officials in Texas issued an opinion equating the provision of gender-
affirming health care services to child abuse.” 
 
“‘ACNM’s Philosophy of Care states that all people have a right to health care that is equitable, 
ethical, and accessible and that upholds human dignity and diversity among groups,’ stated 
ACNM President Cathy Collins-Fulea, DNP, CNM, FACNM. ‘This applies to people of every 
gender identity and sexual orientation. ACNM opposes any legislative or regulatory measures 
that seeks to erode shared-decision making between midwives and individuals and the 
provision of evidence-based care. Every person, regardless of age, sex, race, color, creed, 
religion, ethnicity, sexual orientation, gender identity, national origin, citizenship, disability, or 
marital status has the right to safe, supportive, and affirming health care.” 
 
“Many transgender and non-binary people across the United States are underserved by our 
health care system and struggle to find safe spaces and providers to care for them. Gender-
affirming care not only includes clinical interventions that are necessary for health and can 
be lifesaving, but it also includes health care that is unrelated to one’s gender identity. The 
legal opinion issued in Texas exacerbates the issue of lack of access to safe and evidence-based 
gender-affirming care and places countless individuals and families at risk of harm from 
inadequate and discriminatory healthcare.” 

The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) 
 
Issue Brief: Health Care and Support for Transgender and Gender Diverse Adolescents 

https://www.midwife.org/statement-acnm-opposes-texas-opinion-on-gender-affirming-care
https://www.acog.org/advocacy/policy-priorities/lgbtqia-and-gender-diverse-individuals/health-care-and-support-for-transgender-and-gender-diverse-adolescents
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2023 
 
“State policies to deny transgender and gender diverse adolescents care to realize their gender 
identities undermine evidence-based care, compromise the patient-clinician relationship, and 
would have grave consequences for the health and lives of young people.” 
 
“Policies that dictate medical practice, restrict patient-clinician communications, and 
criminalize or penalize clinicians for practicing according to their professional judgement and 
training represent dangerous and ill-advised interference in quality, ethical patient care.” 
 
“Policies driven by discrimination and misinformation create a harmful environment for 
transgender youth and compromise quality patient care…ACOG joins major medical 
associations in supporting access to evidence-based gender affirming care for transgender 
youth, free from political interference…ACOG calls for policies that affirm and uplift the civil, 
human, and reproductive rights of the LGBTQIA and gender diverse communities.” 

American College of Physicians (ACP) 
 
ACP Advocates Against Restrictions on Gender-Affirming Care 
May 19, 2023 
 
“ACP opposes efforts to restrict access to such evidence-based care and to prohibit public 
payers, such as state Medicaid programs, from covering this care.” 
 
“‘ACP is strongly opposed to unnecessary government interference in the patient-physician 
relationship that prevents physicians from providing their patients with evidence-based, 
medical services,’ Dr. Ryan D. Mire, ACP past president, said in a statement on the Mississippi 
law. He added: ‘Physicians should not face civil or licensure penalties for providing medical care 
that is in accordance with the recommendations of ACP and other medical organizations. Instead 
of policies that block access to health care and harm the patient-physician relationship, we need 
to seek ways to better support these families, improve access to care for these services and 
reduce social stigma.’” 

American Counseling Association (ACA) 
 
ACA Opposes TX Definition of Child Abuse to Include Gender-Affirming Care 
March 2, 2022,  

“All major medical and mental health associations recognize sexual orientation and gender 
identity as a part of human growth and development. These targeted legislative efforts are 
dangerous to the health and well-being of non-binary and transgender youth, as they are at 
risk for a significant increase in suicidal behavior, anxiety and depression, homelessness, 
substance abuse, etc. Children need to be able to trust their parents, families, and counselors and 
not live in fear of having those persons prosecuted for helping them.” 

https://www.acponline.org/advocacy/acp-advocate/archive/may-19-2023/acp-advocates-against-restrictions-on-gender-affirming-care
https://www.counseling.org/news/news-detail/2022/03/02/aca-opposes-tx-definition-of-child-abuse-to-include-gender-affirming-care
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American Medical Association (AMA) 

AMA strengthens its policy on protecting access to gender-affirming care 
June 12, 2023 
 
“The American Medical Association (AMA) House of Delegates today passed the Endocrine 
Society’s resolution to protect access to evidence-based gender-affirming care for transgender 
and gender-diverse individuals…In the resolution, the AMA committed to opposing any 
criminal and legal penalties against patients seeking gender-affirming care, family members 
or guardians who support them in seeking medical care, and health care facilities and 
clinicians who provide gender-affirming care. The AMA will work at the federal and state level 
with legislators and regulators to oppose such policies and collaborate with other organizations 
to educate the Federation of State Medical Boards about the importance of gender-affirming 
care. 
 
AMA reinforces opposition to restrictions on transgender medical care 
June 15, 2021 
 
“The American Medical Association (AMA) today strengthened its established position 
opposing the governmental intrusion into the practice of medicine that is detrimental to the 
health of transgender and gender-diverse children and adults.” 
 
“The AMA opposes the dangerous intrusion of government into the practice of medicine and 
the criminalization of health care decision-making,” said AMA Board Member Michael Suk, 
MD, JD, MPH, MBA. “Gender-affirming care is medically-necessary, evidence-based care that 
improves the physical and mental health of transgender and gender-diverse people.” 
 
“The AMA is a strong supporter of human rights and freedoms and will continue to strongly 
oppose discrimination based on an individual’s sex, sexual orientation, or gender identity. AMA 
will continue to work to ensure transgender and gender-diverse minors have the opportunity to 
explore their gender identity under the safe and supportive care of a physician.”  

American Medical Student Association (AMSA) 
 
Calling Out Scientific Information and Protecting Transgender Youth 
June 29, 2022 
 
“In response to these inhumane state-sponsored attacks on transgender youth, a group of medical 
and law faculty members from the Yale School of Medicine, Yale Law School, and University of 
Texas Southwestern joined to examine the claims made in the recent AG Opinion and Alabama 
legislation. In their report, ‘Biased Science: The Texas and Alabama Measures Criminalizing 
Treatment for Transgender Children and Adolescents Rely on Inaccurate and Misleading 
Scientific Claims,’ this team of medical and legal experts expose the multitude of errors in these 
two recent high profile anti-transgender policies.” 
 
“As medical students and future physicians, we, the Yale Chapter of AMSA, join with AMSA 
National to commend these medical and law leaders who have assembled this scientifically well-
informed report. A large body of literature shows that transgender youth endure higher risks of 

https://www.endocrine.org/news-and-advocacy/news-room/2023/ama-gender-affirming-care
https://www.ama-assn.org/press-center/press-releases/ama-reinforces-opposition-restrictions-transgender-medical-care
https://www.amsa.org/calling-out-scientific-misinformation-and-protecting-transgender-youth/
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bullying, depression, and suicidality, not to mention greater barriers to accessing health care. Out 
of consideration for the additional harms that these systemic acts of hate and scientific 
misinformation impose on transgender youth and their families, as well as on our ability as 
future physicians to properly care for them, AMSA endorses the report published by faculty 
members of the Yale Law School faculty, Yale School of Medicine, University of Texas 
Southwestern, and condemns the AG Opinion, Alabama Law, and similar attempts to limit 
and attack gender-affirming care.” 

American Nurses Association (ANA) 

American Nurses Association Opposes Restrictions on Transgender Healthcare and 
Criminalizing Gender-Affirming Care 
October 26, 2022 
 
“The American Nurses Association strongly opposes any legislation or policy action that 
places restrictions on transgender health care and that criminalizes gender-affirming care. 
Due to recent state legislative efforts, transgender and gender-diverse youth and their parents or 
guardians who choose to access gender-affirming care may come under legal assault in many 
states.  Health care professionals, including nurses and advanced practice registered nurses 
(APRNs) who provide gender-affirming care, may also be subject to judicial process or other 
legal action. These restrictive laws interfere with the trust and confidentiality between patients, 
parents or guardians, and clinicians in the delivery of evidence-based care. The legislative 
intent and medical claims behind these laws are not grounded in reputable science and 
conflict with the nurse’s obligation to promote, advocate, and protect the rights, health, and 
safety of patients.” 

American Psychiatric Association 
 
Position Statement on Treatment of Transgender (Trans) and Gender Diverse Youth, Approved 
by the Board of Trustees July 2020 
 
“The American Psychiatric Association: 

1. Supports access to affirming and supportive treatment for trans and gender diverse 
youth and their families, including appropriate mental health services, and when 
indicated puberty suppression and medical transition support. 

2. Opposes all legislative and other governmental attempts to limit access to these services 
for trans and gender diverse youth, or to sanction or criminalize the actions of physicians 
and other clinicians who provide them.” 

 
Frontline Physicians Oppose Legislation That Interferes in or Criminalizes Patient Care 
April 2, 2021 
Joint statement from the American Psychiatric Association, American Academy of Family 
Physicians, American Academy of Pediatrics, American College of Physicians, and the 
American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists 
 
“Our organizations, which represent nearly 600,000 physicians and medical students, oppose 
any laws and regulations that discriminate against transgender and gender-diverse individuals 
or interfere in the confidential relationship between a patient and their physician. That 

https://www.nursingworld.org/news/news-releases/2022-news-releases/american-nurses-association-opposes-restrictions-on-transgender-healthcare-and-criminalizing-gender-affirming-care
https://www.nursingworld.org/news/news-releases/2022-news-releases/american-nurses-association-opposes-restrictions-on-transgender-healthcare-and-criminalizing-gender-affirming-care
https://www.psychiatry.org/newsroom/news-releases/frontline-physicians-oppose-legislation-that-interferes-in-or-criminalizes-patient-care
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confidentiality is critical to allow patients to trust physicians to properly counsel, diagnose and 
treat. Our organizations are strongly opposed to any legislation or regulation that would 
interfere with the provision of evidence-based patient care for any patient, affirming our 
commitment to patient safety. We recognize health as a basic human right for every person, 
regardless of gender identity or sexual orientation.”  

American Psychoanalytic Association (APsA) 

Position Statement Opposing Anti-Trans Legislation 
May 30, 2023 
 
“The American Psychoanalytic Association (APsA) notes a troubling increase in 
misinformation and legislation adversely affecting trans and gender expansive (TGE) 
people…Today, a third of trans and gender expansive youth in the United States are at risk of 
losing or have already lost access to the ability to medically transition, long established as an 
essential component of gender-affirming care by the American Psychological Association, the 
American Psychiatric Association, the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 
the American Medical Association, the American Academy of Pediatrics, the Endocrine Society, 
the World Health Organization, and the World Professional Association for Transgender 
Health…These restrictive legislative efforts have sought legitimacy in a profusion of 
misinformation and disinformation—that is, false information disseminated intentionally to 
cause serious social harm…As an analytic community, APsA wishes to clearly and publicly 
disagree with those promulgating falsehoods about gender-affirming care… the American 
Psychoanalytic Association strongly opposes recent, overreaching government intrusion into 
clinical care that adversely affects trans and gender expansive people, their families and their 
health care providers.” 

American Psychological Association (APA) 

Policy Statement on Affirming Evidence-Based Inclusive Care for Transgender, Gender Diverse, 
and Nonbinary Individuals, Addressing Misinformation, and the Role of Psychological Practice 
and Science 
February 2024 
 
“...this Policy Statement affirms APA’s support for unobstructed access to healthcare and 
evidence-based clinical care for transgender, gender-diverse, and nonbinary children, 
adolescents, and adults, and for increased public accessibility to timely and accurate information 
founded in clinical and psychological science.” 
 
“Be it resolved that the APA opposes state bans on gender-affirming care, which are contrary 
to the principles of evidence-based healthcare, human rights, and social justice, and which 
should be reconsidered in favor of policies that prioritize the well-being and autonomy of 
transgender, gender-diverse, and nonbinary individuals.” 
 
“Be it further resolved that the APA urges support for policies facilitating access to 
comprehensive, gender-affirming healthcare for children, adolescents, and adults, recognizing 
the positive impact on mental health outcomes.” 
 

https://apsa.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/APsA-Position-Statement-5.30.23.pdf?ver
https://www.apa.org/about/policy/transgender-nonbinary-inclusive-care.pdf
https://www.apa.org/about/policy/transgender-nonbinary-inclusive-care.pdf
https://www.apa.org/about/policy/transgender-nonbinary-inclusive-care.pdf
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“Be it further resolved the APA affirms the essential role and legal rights of parents and 
caregivers in taking action to ensure the well-being of children and adolescents while 
honoring their expressed gender identity, including involvement in the process of healthcare 
decision-making, as well as the role of parents, caregivers, and providers in supporting 
developmentally appropriate youth self-advocacy.” 
 
Statement opposing legislation targeting transgender and gender diverse people 
July 2023 
 
“There is no scientific or health justification for legislation which restricts access to gender-
affirming care. In fact, the medical and mental health professions support gender-affirming care, 
recognizing the scientific fact that gender identities are diverse and rigid notions of sex and 
gender are barriers to good healthcare for all patients.” 
 
“APA Division 44 affirms the legitimacy of gender affirming care and stands in strong 
opposition to attempts by local, state, and federal governmental bodies to misinform the public, 
interfere in the patient-provider relationship, and infringe upon the rights of TGD people and 
their families to seek and receive appropriate care and accommodations which evidence 
indicates is supportive of their health.” 
 
Position Statement: Support Access to Gender-Affirming Care for Transgender and Gender-
Diverse Youth 
July 2023 
 
“Pediatric gender-affirming healthcare saves lives. TGD youth are at heightened risk of 
anxiety, depression, and suicidality compared to their cisgender peers. They also face 
discrimination, stigma, and physical harm due to their gender identity. Gender-affirming 
healthcare is critical to alleviating gender dysphoria and related distress, including suicidality. 
Legislation blocking healthcare professionals from providing gender-affirming care will harm 
TGD youth by perpetuating discriminatory environments and reinforcing barriers to accessing 
needed mental health and medical services. This will inevitably lead to more severe dysphoria 
and psychological morbidities (e.g., anxiety, depression, suicidality and self-harm), and 
contribute to higher rates of discrimination, harassment, and physical violence.” 
 
“Restricting access to gender-affirming healthcare is discrimination. Gender-affirming medical 
interventions are not novel and have well-established used with cisgender youth for precocious 
puberty and conditions that result in underproduction of hormones. This provides support that 
these are safe interventions regardless of gender identity. Discriminatory practices, such as 
banning access to care or invoking “conscientious objection” to providing these important 
medical interventions, further perpetuate discriminatory attitudes towards TGD youth. Fear of 
discrimination in combination with systemic barriers to health care access, such as difficulty 
finding a provider trained in gender-affirming care or poor insurance coverage creates 
unnecessary risks for poor physical and mental health.” 

American School Counselor Association  

The School Counselor and Transgender and Nonbinary Youth 

https://www.apadivisions.org/division-44/publications/newsletters/division/2023/07/statement
https://www.apa.org/topics/lgbtq/division-54-statement-gender-affirmative-care.pdf
https://www.apa.org/topics/lgbtq/division-54-statement-gender-affirmative-care.pdf
https://www.schoolcounselor.org/Standards-Positions/Position-Statements/ASCA-Position-Statements/The-School-Counselor-and-Transgender-Gender-noncon
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Revised 2022  
 
“School counselors work to safeguard the well-being of transgender and nonbinary youth. 
School counselors recognize all students have the right to be treated equally and fairly, with 
dignity and respect as unique individuals, free from discrimination, harassment and bullying 
based on their gender identity and gender expression… School counselors recognize the 
responsibility for determining a student’s gender identity rests with the student rather than 
outside confirmation from medical practitioners, mental health professionals or 
documentation of legal changes…School counselors promote affirmation, respect and equal 
opportunity for all individuals regardless of gender identity or gender expression. School 
counselors encourage a safe and affirming school environment and promote awareness of and 
education on issues related to transgender and nonbinary students.”   

American Society of Plastic Surgeons 

State Focus on Gender Affirmation Intensifies 
February 25, 2021 
 
“ASPS firmly believes that plastic surgery services can help gender dysphoria patients align 
their bodies with whom they know themselves to be and improve their overall mental health 
and well-being. In 2021, the Society has actively opposed legislation seeking to criminalize 
actions by physicians and guardians when minors receive gender affirmation surgery in 
Missouri, Montana and Alabama and is readying engagement in other states where the issue has 
emerged. ASPS will continue its efforts to advocate across state legislatures for full access to 
medically necessary transition care.” 
 

Association of American Medical Colleges (AAMC) 

AAMC Statement on Gender-affirming Health Care for Transgender Youth 
April 9, 2021 
 
“The AAMC is committed to ensuring access to high-quality care that treats all people, including 
transgender individuals, equally and with respect, and providing training to physicians and other 
health care professionals that is consistent with those values. 

In medical decision making, the doctor-patient relationship must be paramount, and the needs of 
the patient must be given precedence. Efforts to restrict the provision of gender-affirming 
health care for transgender individuals will reduce health care access for transgender 
Americans, promote discrimination, and widen already significant health inequities. 

In addition to harming some of the most vulnerable patients, efforts to restrict care undermine the 
doctor-patient relationship and the principle that doctors are best equipped to work with patients 
and their families to arrive at shared decision-making. 

The AAMC is committed to improving the health of all people everywhere, and we will 
continue to oppose any effort to restrict the health care community’s ability to provide 
necessary care to any patient in need.”  

https://www.plasticsurgery.org/for-medical-professionals/advocacy/advocacy-news/state-focus-on-gender-affirmation-intensifies
https://www.aamc.org/news/press-releases/aamc-statement-gender-affirming-health-care-transgender-youth
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Endocrine Society and Pediatric Endocrine Society  

Endocrine Society condemns efforts to block access to medical care for transgender youth 
April 14, 2021 
 
“The Endocrine Society opposes legislative efforts that do not conform to medical evidence 
and clinical practice to prevent transgender and gender diverse adolescents from accessing 
gender-affirming medical care…These policies criminalize physicians’ efforts to provide 
needed medical care and disregard widely accepted medical evidence and clinical practice 
guidelines. ‘The treatment of transgender and gender diverse youth should be governed by the 
best available medical evidence, not politics,’ said Joshua D. Safer, M.D., F.A.C.P., F.A.C.E., 
co-author of the Society’s Clinical Practice Guideline and position statement on transgender 
medicine. “When caring for transgender and gender diverse youth, physicians and mental health 
professionals must be able to freely practice and choose the best available treatment options in 
consultation with the patients and their parents, as they would when treating any other 
condition.” 

Endocrine Society alarmed at criminalization of transgender medicine 
February 23, 2022 
 
“The Endocrine Society condemns the directive by Texas Governor Greg Abbott ordering the 
Department of Family and Protective Services (DFPS) to investigate any reported instances of 
Texas children receiving gender-affirming care as “child abuse.” This policy rejects evidence-
based transgender medical care and will restrict access to care for teenagers experiencing gender 
incongruence or dysphoria.” 

“Health care providers should not be punished for providing evidenced-based care that is 
supported by major international medical groups— including the Endocrine Society, 
American Medical Association, the American Psychological Association, and the American 
Academy of Pediatrics—and Clinical Practice Guidelines.” 

“Medical evidence, not politics, should inform treatment decisions. We call on policymakers to 
rescind this directive and allow physicians to provide evidence-based care, including to prescribe 
medications to delay puberty.” 

Transgender Health: An Endocrine Society Position Statement 
December 16, 2020 
Endorsed and created in partnership with the Pediatric Endocrine Society 
 
“Medical intervention for transgender youth and adults (including puberty suppression, 
hormone therapy and medically indicated surgery) is effective, relatively safe (when 
appropriately monitored), and has been established as the standard of care. Federal and private 
insurers should cover such interventions as prescribed by a physician as well as the appropriate 
medical screenings that are recommended for all body tissues that a person may have.” 
 
Discriminatory policies threaten care for transgender, gender diverse individuals 
December 16, 2020 
 

https://www.endocrine.org/news-and-advocacy/news-room/2021/endocrine-society-condemns-efforts-to-block-access-to-medical-care-for-transgender-youth
https://www.endocrine.org/news-and-advocacy/news-room/2022/endocrine-society-alarmed-at-criminalization-of-transgender-medicine.
https://www.endocrine.org/news-and-advocacy/news-room/2022/endocrine-society-alarmed-at-criminalization-of-transgender-medicine.
https://www.endocrine.org/clinical-practice-guidelines/gender-dysphoria-gender-incongruence
https://www.endocrine.org/advocacy/position-statements/transgender-health
https://www.endocrine.org/news-and-advocacy/news-room/2020/discriminatory-policies-threaten-care-for-transgender-gender-diverse-individuals
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“The Endocrine Society and the Pediatric Endocrine Society oppose legislative efforts to block 
transgender and gender diverse individuals from accessing gender-affirming medical and 
surgical care…The course of gender-affirming treatment should be determined by patients and 
their health care providers, not by policymakers.” 

GLMA: Health Professionals Advancing LGBTQ+ Equality 

Position Statement: Transgender Healthcare 
September 1, 2021 
 
“GLMA: Health Professionals Advancing LGBTQ+ Equality considers therapeutic 
treatments, including hormone therapy, mental health therapy, vocal therapy, hair removal, 
and gender- affirming surgeries, as medically necessary for the purpose of gender-affirmation 
or the treatment of gender dysphoria or gender incongruence. These gender-affirming medical 
and surgical treatments should be covered by all public and private insurance plans.” 
 

Helfer Society  

Position Statement of the Ray E. Helfer Society On Gender Affirming Care Being Considered 
Child Abuse and Neglect 
February 2022  

“The Ray E. Helfer Society is an international, multi-specialty society of physicians having 
substantial research and clinical experience with all medical facets of child abuse and neglect. 
The physicians of the Ray E. Helfer Society have a great deal of experience working with 
governmental organizations investigating and protecting children suspected of suffering harm 
from child abuse and neglect. Along with many other organizations devoted to providing quality 
medical and mental health care for children, and in keeping with the joint statement of the 
American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) the Texas Pediatric Society (TPS), and the Texas 
chapter of the American Academy of Pediatrics, the Ray E. Helfer Society opposes equating 
evidence based, gender affirming care for transgender youth with child abuse, and the 
criminalization of such care. The provision of medical and mental health care, consistent with 
the standard of care, is in no way consistent with our definitions of child abuse. The medical 
and mental health evaluation and management of these youth would be in no way enhanced, and 
likely harmed, by the involvement of a state child protection agency. We advocate for 
appropriate, scientifically sound medical care for transgender youth and resolutely oppose 
subjecting their families to threats of involvement in the child protection system or their 
medical providers to civil or criminal penalties merely for providing optimal treatment to these 
vulnerable youth.” 

National Association of Nurse Practitioners in Women’s Health (NPWH) 

Position Statement: Healthcare for Transgender and Gender Diverse Individuals 
Originally published October 2017, Reaffirmed June 2022 
 
“NPWH continues to support initiatives to address the healthcare needs of transgender and 
gender diverse (TGD) individuals and the implementation of policies and strategies to reduce 

https://www.memberleap.com/news_archive_headlines.php?org_id=GLMA&snc=969947#33306511
https://cdn.ymaws.com/npwh.org/resource/resmgr/positionstatement/NPWH_PositionStatement_Trans.pdf
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barriers to inclusive, quality healthcare for these populations. As an organization, NPWH 
opposes all forms of discrimination against individuals based on sexual orientation, gender 
expression, or gender identity and urges nurse practitioners (NPs) to speak out against 
discrimination, violence, and maltreatment of TGD individuals.” 
 
“NPWH supports the role of women’s health nurse practitioners (WHNPs) in providing gender-
affirming hormone therapy and pre- and post-gender-affirming surgical care for 
individuals…NPWH guidelines for practice and education includes recommended content on 
counseling and management of gender-affirming treatments to be included in educational 
curricula.” 
 

National Association of Social Workers (NASW) 

Gender-Affirming Health Care Saves Lives 
March 28, 2023 
 
“The National Association of Social Workers (NASW) asserts that discrimination and 
prejudice directed against any individuals on the basis of gender identity or expression are 
damaging to the social, emotional, psychological, physical and economic well-being of 
transgender and gender diverse (TGD) people and society as a whole.” 
 
“The unprecedented increase in legislation focused on TGD youth seeking affirming health care, 
the professionals who provide their medical care, and the families and social supports that offer 
resources to them is an unfortunate indicator of the lack of understanding and misinformation 
that currently exists.” 
 
“NASW participates in coalitions with other professional associations and organizations to 
advocate for the civil rights of all people of diverse gender expression and identity. We recognize 
TGD people often experience multiple intersections of oppression based on racism, poverty, 
heterosexism, cissexism, ageism, ableism, and mental and behavioral health status. Our code of 
ethics requires that we challenge social injustice and respect the inherent dignity and worth of 
every person.” 
 
“Providing holistic care while honoring intersectionality is a foundational element of informed 
social work practice. To achieve health equity for all, we believe that trauma-informed care, 
gender-affirming care, and mental and behavioral health care should all be recognized as 
evidence-based and informed health care in our nation.” 
 
NASW Condemns Efforts to Redefine Child Abuse to Include Gender-Affirming Care 
February 25, 2022  
 
“NASW stands against all efforts to limit the fundamental civil liberties of transgender youth, 
and their access to essential health services. We must remain vigilant in guarding ourselves 
against this climate of fear and disinformation by remaining anchored to our professional and 
enduring commitment to respecting dignity and worth of the all people and to challenging the 
injustices that befall vulnerable and oppressed people.” 

https://www.socialworkers.org/News/News-Releases/ID/2642/Gender-Affirming-Health-Care-Saves-Lives
https://www.socialworkers.org/News/News-Releases/ID/2406/NASW-Condemns-Efforts-to-Redefine-Child-Abuse-to-Include-Gender-Affirming-Care
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“NASW stands in solidarity with transgender and gender expansive youth and their support 
systems, and will continue to advocate with our coalition partners, with our NASW-TX Chapter, 
and with all of our state and local chapters to uplift transgender rights as human rights.” 

National Commission on Correctional Health Care 

Position Statement: Transgender and Gender Diverse Health Care in Correctional Settings 
Originally adopted October 18, 2009, Reaffirmed November 1, 2020 
 
“Correctional leaders and health care and custody staff have a responsibility to ensure the 
physical and mental health and well-being of people in their custody; therefore, health staff 
should evaluate and treat transgender patients in a manner that respects their unique transgender, 
medical, mental health, and psychosocial needs. The National Commission on Correctional 
Health Care recommends… All incarcerated people, including those who are transgender, 
should receive comprehensive health care that is clinically and developmentally appropriate 
(for adolescents in particular), culturally sensitive, and offered through a nonjudgmental, 
gender-affirming approach.” 

The Society for Adolescent Health and Medicine (SAHM) 
 
SAHM Supports Protecting Access to Gender-Affirming Clinical Care for Transgender and 
Nonbinary AYA 
August 2023 
 
“The Society for Adolescent Health and Medicine (SAHM) embraces our professional 
responsibility to ensure that all adolescents and young adults, including transgender and 
nonbinary youth, have access to health, equity, and well-being. This responsibility includes 
protecting access to gender-affirming clinical care for transgender and nonbinary adolescents and 
young adults.” 
 
“SAHM supports protecting access to gender-affirming clinical care for transgender and 
nonbinary adolescents and young adults…SAHM calls on community members, health 
professionals, institutional leaders, and policymakers to do all within their power to support and 
protect transgender and non-binary adolescents and young adults, their families, and the 
clinicians who serve them. Recommendations to protect access to gender-affirming clinical 
care for transgender and nonbinary adolescents and young adults are the following: 
  

1. Oppose restrictive laws and policies, coercive tactics, and targeted harassment 
campaigns that obstruct the provision of health care. 

2. Educate stakeholders and policymakers on the evidence supporting gender-affirming care 
and the centrality of adolescents and young adults and their families in making informed 
health decisions. 

3. Affirm health system-level commitments to provide health care for transgender and 
nonbinary adolescents and young adults by providing accurate information on gender-
affirming care, using multiple platforms to battle misinformation, opposing the targeted 
harassment and intimidation of clinicians who provide gender-affirming care, and 
ensuring the safety of clinicians and clinical programs. 

https://www.adolescenthealth.org/SAHM-News/SAHM-Supports-Protecting-Access-to-Gender-Affirmin.aspx
https://www.adolescenthealth.org/SAHM-News/SAHM-Supports-Protecting-Access-to-Gender-Affirmin.aspx
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4. Call on policymakers to enact and implement protections to safeguard the personal 
security and professional careers of clinicians who provide gender-affirming care. 

5. Engage and mobilize community members to support legal protections for access to 
medically necessary gender-affirming care, hold elected officials accountable for policies 
that are contrary to evidence-based care, and expose lawmakers’ coercive tactics forced 
upon clinicians, health systems, and insurers. 

Promoting Health Equality and Nondiscrimination for Transgender and Gender-Diverse Youth 
June 2020 
 
“Adolescent and young adult health-care providers often care for transgender and gender-diverse 
(TGD) youth—youth whose gender identity is incongruent with the gender assigned to them at 
birth. This patient population faces health challenges distinct from their cisgender peers (i.e., 
youth whose gender identity aligns with their assigned gender at birth), which include the health 
impacts from gender dysphoria and from societal stigma and discrimination. SAHM encourages 
adolescent and young adult health-care providers to receive training in providing culturally 
effective, evidence-based care for TGD youth; calls for more research on gender-affirming 
health care; and advocates for policies that protect the rights of TGD youth and minimize 
barriers to attaining healthcare. Consistent with other medical organizations, the Society for 
Adolescent Health and Medicine promotes the call for gender affirmation as a mainstay of 
treatment and is opposed to the notion that diversity in gender is pathological.” 

United States Professional Association for Transgender Health (USPATH) 

USPATH and WPATH Confirm Gender-Affirming Health Care is Not Experimental: Condemns 
Legislation Asserting Otherwise 
March 22, 2023 
 
“The United States Professional Association for Transgender Health (USPATH) and the World 
Professional Association for Transgender Health (WPATH) denounces the emergency regulation 
halting gender-affirming healthcare for transgender and gender diverse (TGD) children and 
adolescents issued by Missouri Attorney General Andrew Bailey as lacking scientific 
grounding.” 
 
“The emergency regulation issued by Missouri Attorney General Andrew Bailey is based 
upon manipulated statistics, flawed reports, and incomplete data, and prevents the provision of 
medically necessary care. Medical decisions must remain between providers and patients and 
their families. Consistent with earlier statements, WPATH and USPATH condemn any 
legislative actions to restrict or prohibit access to gender-affirming health care.” 
 
USPATH Position Statement on Legislative and Executive Actions Regarding the Medical Care 
of Transgender Youth 
April 22, 2022 
 
“The US Professional Association for Transgender Health (USPATH) believes that decision 
making regarding the use of hormone therapy or puberty blocking medicine in transgender 
adolescents should involve physicians, psychologists, and other health personnel, parents or 
guardians, adolescents, and other community stakeholders identified on a case-by-case basis.” 

https://www.adolescenthealth.org/SAHM_Main/media/Advocacy/Positions/JAH_TransPositionPaper_June2020.pdf
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“USPATH opposes recent efforts in several states to restrict parental rights and direct the 
practice of medicine through legislative or executive action. These efforts lack scientific merit, 
and in some cases misinterpret or distort available data, or otherwise lend credence to individual 
opinions in the literature that are at odds with the overwhelming majority of experts and 
publications in this field.” 

World Medical Association (WMA) 

Statement on Transgender People 
October 2015 
 
“The WMA emphasises that everyone has the right to determine one’s own gender and 
recognises the diversity of possibilities in this respect. The WMA calls for physicians to uphold 
each individual’s right to self-identification with regards to gender.” 
 
“The WMA urges that every effort be made to make individualised, multi-professional, 
interdisciplinary and affordable transgender healthcare (including speech therapy, hormonal 
treatment, surgical interventions and mental healthcare) available to all people who 
experience gender incongruence in order to reduce or to prevent pronounced gender 
dysphoria.” 

World Professional Association for Transgender Health (WPATH) 

Statement of Opposition to Legislation Banning Access to Gender-Affirming Health Care in the 
US 
March 8, 2023 
 
“Both the World Professional Association for Transgender Health (WPATH) and the US 
affiliate, the United States Professional Association for Transgender Health (USPATH), 
vehemently oppose the broad and sweeping legislation being introduced and ratified in states 
across the country to ban access to gender-affirming health care to transgender and gender 
diverse (TGD) people. WPATH’s long-standing Standards of Care for Transgender and 
Gender Diverse People, now in its eighth version (SOC8), explain in detail the science- and 
evidence-based benefits of gender affirming care for TGD people. Any legislation that restricts 
or prohibits access to this care is against best practice medical standards and is condemned by 
WPATH and USPATH.” 
 
“All major medical associations including WPATH have supported the provision of 
gender-affirming care for TGD people as medically necessary care. Global contributors of 
SOC8 participated in rigorous debate and methodology using the Delphi process to ratify 
science and evidence-based guidelines for care. Legislation that seeks to inhibit or restrict 
access to care are in direct contradiction to decades of research and numerous studies touting 
the overwhelming mental and physical health benefits of gender-affirming care for TGD 
people.”  
 

https://www.wma.net/policies-post/wma-statement-on-transgender-people/

